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“To the city for dancing”: The Women Artists 

collection and the birth of commercial art 

practice at Yuendumu 
 

Scott Mitchell 

 

Abstract 

The early 1980s were a key moment in the development of both the Western Desert Painting 
Movement and the wider Australian Aboriginal art industry, as critics and the public slowly 
began to recognise the artistic and commercial values of Indigenous art. One of the significant 
events at this time was the 1982 Women Artists exhibition in Sydney, for which nine painters 
from Yuendumu in the Northern Territory danced, sang and exhibited their paintings for the 
first time to a wider audience. This paper attempts to place the 1982 Women Artists 
exhibition into an historical context and describes the large collection of Yuendumu women’s 
art made by the Australian museum at the time. When contextualised through the memories 
of the surviving artists, the collection provides a unique insight into how the women began to 
engage with the commercial art market at the birth of the Indigenous art industry. Emerging 
from this analysis is a picture of radical and innovative artistic experimentation by the 
Yuendumu women, an observation with implications for long running debates about cultural 
authenticity in Western Desert art. 
 

Key words: Yuendemu, painting, collections, women, artists 

 

Introduction: 

“Yeah, we went to Sydney a long time ago. We all danced at that gallery. We were all friends. 

When we danced, we were happy.” Rosie Nangala Fleming, Yuendumu Artist.1 

In October 1982, nine Warlpiri women2 staged a world first: an exhibition devoted to 

Aboriginal women’s art.  They travelled from the remote Western Desert community of 

Yuendumu, 300km northwest of Alice Springs, to sing and dance for audiences in Sydney, to 

display their paintings in the Australian Museum, and to use those paintings to illustrate 

Warlpiri kinship systems and tjukurrpa (dreaming) stories. The art used to create the 

exhibition was subsequently incorporated into the cultural collections of the Australian 

Museum. This collection now offers a unique window into art practice at a key moment in the 

development of the Aboriginal art market.  
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Hailed as the world’s “last great art movement of the twentieth century”3, the Western Desert 

Painting Movement has enjoyed three decades of critical and commercial success. Sometimes 

referred to as Aboriginal “dot paintings”, acrylic works on canvas by Western Desert artists 

have intrigued the world with their abstract forms, vibrant colours and close association with 

Aboriginal spirituality. In 1982 however, the work of Aboriginal artists was mostly still 

relegated to the ethnography sections of Australian museums, or dismissed as “primitive” or 

“tourist” art (e.g. Coleman 2009; Jones 1988; Morphy 1998, 2001; Murphy 2011; Neale 2015). 

A striking illustration of the low public profile of Aboriginal art at the time is provided by the 

opening of the National Gallery of Australia in Canberra, which took place during the same 

week that Women Artists opened in Sydney.  Warlpiri women danced with their paintings in 

Sydney but in the nation’s capital it was Queen Elizabeth II who opened proceedings. The 

National Gallery of Australia, which now has the world’s largest public display of Aboriginal 

art, was criticized at the time for not having a single piece of contemporary Aboriginal art on 

display or in its collections (Burns 1983; Megaw 1985: 51).  

Another illustration of the relative obscurity of Aboriginal art in 1982 comes from the 

Aboriginal community of Papunya, located approximately 100km south of Yuendumu. 

Papunya artists had begun to render their sacred designs with acrylic paint on canvas and 

board a decade before (see below), but struggled to find a market for their work until the mid 

1980s (e.g. Johnson 2010:134). Destined for fame as founders and leading proponents of the 

Western Desert Painting Movement, in 1982 Papunya artists were still ignored by art galleries, 

collectors and museums for whom they were not considered “ethnographically authentic” 

enough (Megaw 1985:29). 

Women Artists was one of a handful of exhibitions in the early 1980s that challenged 

restrictive stereotypes about “primitive” Aboriginal art and paved the way for the explosion 

in national and international recognition for Aboriginal art in the mid-1980s. Collections of 

artworks from this period are therefore potentially of great importance in illustrating how 

artists began to engage with the commercial art market. This paper attempts to place the 

1982 Women Artists exhibition and collection into an historical context, to describe the 

collection itself, and to contextualize it through the observations of contemporary Yuendumu 

artists. It also draws on the recollections of two of the original nine women who produced 

Women Artists, Lynnette Nampijimpa Granites and Rosie Nangala Fleming. Emerging from 
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this analysis is a picture of radical and innovative artistic experimentation by the Yuendumu 

women, an observation with implications for long running debates about cultural authenticity 

in Western Desert art. 

The Women Artists exhibition, Yuendumu and the birth of the Western Desert Painting 

Movement 

“A long time ago we used to only paint on caves, and sand paintings. And on women’s boards, 

and on wooden sticks and body painting.” Otto Jungarrayi Sims, Yuendumu artist.4 

The origins of contemporary Western Desert acrylic painting in traditional cultural practices 

such as ceremony, body decoration, cave painting and sand drawing have been well 

documented by anthropologists (e.g. Batty 2011; Faultsch 1993; Kimber 1995; Myers 1991, 

2002). For example Anderson and Dussart (1988:90) noted in respect to Yuendumu: 

The materials – canvas and acrylic paints – are European in origin. The content and 

execution of the paintings, however, lies firmly within the framework of desert 

Aboriginal culture. The topics are generally mythological ones to which the painter has 

a particular relationship, and the set of polysemous symbols [dots, concentric circles, 

straight and curved lines] used is the same as that found in the older art forms of rock 

engraving, ground design and ceremonial body painting.  

Put another way, contemporary acrylic paintings effectively “…offer sacred designs for 

secular, public viewing” (Anderson and Dussart 1988:91).  

One of the first attempts by Western Desert artists to present ceremonial images to a wider 

audience began in Yuendumu in 1969, when a group of Warlpiri men started building the 

Yuendumu Men’s Museum. One of the first community museums and keeping places in 

Australia, the building was used to store cultural artefacts and provide a place where law and 

knowledge could be taught to young men. The men painted the internal walls with a series of 

murals based on ceremonial designs, which while secret –sacred in nature could be viewed 

by European men and older European women for a small fee. The result was, at the time, “… 

the most coherent museum presentation of Aboriginal culture in existence” (Philip Jones, quoted in 

Finnane 2015). 

A more widely recognized starting point for the Western Desert Painting Movement occurred 

in 1971 at the nearby community of Papunya. Encouraged by primary school teacher Geoffrey 
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Bardon, Aboriginal men began rendering traditional designs used for ritual objects, body 

decoration and cave paintings on to flat (canvas or board) surfaces, for sale to outsiders 

(Bardon 1979,1991; Johnson 2010; Megaw 1982; Myers 2002). While commercial and critical 

recognition for their “aesthetic experiments“ (Ryan 2011:18) took more than a decade to 

crystalize, their activities were watched with interest in nearby communities. 

In Yuendumu outsiders began supplying Warlpiri people with cardboard and water paints, 

encouraging them to reproduce the ritual designs used for body paintings, sand drawings and 

ceremonial objects in a more permanent form (Dussart 1988). These efforts were relatively 

unsuccessful until acrylic paints were first made available in the community in the late 1970s, 

at which time artists began experimenting with applying acrylic paint to rocks, buildings, small 

canvas boards and wooden objects (Anderson and Dussart 1988:99; Dussart 1988).  

In 1977, as these changes were taking place, Yuendumu women established their own 

museum for meetings, to store ritual objects, and for teaching dancing, singing and painting 

to younger generations of women (Kahn 1983; Konencny 1983). An active centre for painting 

and cultural activity, the women’s museum was invited by the Australian Museum to produce 

an exhibition as part of a “Women in the Arts” festival, scheduled to take place in Sydney in 

late 1982 (Konencny 1983). At the time the Women’s Museum was attempting to raise funds 

to buy a vehicle for women to hunt, enact ceremonies on traditional sites and visit other 

communities for ceremony (Kahn 1983:23). Working in the grounds of the Women’s Museum, 

more than 30 female artists collaborated to paint 140 works, which were sold to the 

Australian Museum for use in the exhibition and incorporation into the permanent 

collections.  

The majority of the painted works prepared for sale were wooden objects including dancing 

boards, wooden dishes, digging sticks and fighting clubs (see below), which traditionally were 

used for women’s ceremony after they were painted. In one sense, this production of painted 

objects for exhibition was a direct continuation of existing cultural life within the community.  

The artworks had to be dispatched to Sydney in two separate lots, with the transport of 24 

works (mostly digging sticks and dancing boards) delayed, because the women used them 

first in a ceremony held at a nearby community.5 In other ways the project was a distinct 

novelty in the life of the community. A sense of this can be gleaned from the difficulty the 

artists faced as they sought to obtain suitable packing materials to transport the artworks to 
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the Australian Museum. No bubble wrap or tissue paper was available either locally or in Alice 

Springs, so they were forced to compromise and wrap the painted works in newspaper and 

cling wrap before posting them to Sydney.6 

According to curator Kate Kahn (1983:23), the artists were concerned that audiences should 

be made aware that the painted “…objects were not to be considered in artistic isolation, but 

together were derived from and sanctioned by mythological ancestors. All were linked to 

specific sites, and plants and animals, emphasizing an intimate connection with the 

environment.”  Warlpiri cultural practice was therefore reflected not only by labeling the 

paintings with their associated dreaming stories, but through the physical layout of the 

exhibition itself, with two sets of parallel cases each containing objects by artists from one of 

the four paired skin groups (Kahn 1983:23). Two showcases in the northern section of the gallery 

displayed ceremonial objects relating to the Napanangka/Napangardi and Napaljarri/Nungarrayi skin 

groups and two cases on the southern side displayed objects related to Nangala/Nampijiinpa and 

Nakamarra/Napurulla (Kahn 1983:23).  This pattern, which was clearly labeled for exhibition 

audiences, mirrored the internal layout of the Yuendumu Women’s Museum, where objects 

were stored based on the same physical arrangement of skin groups.7 

To further illustrate the cultural context of the painted objects, nine Warlpiri women travelled 

to Sydney in October 1982 to open the exhibition with performances of traditional body 

painting, songs and dances. Lynnette Nampijinpa Granites remembers that, prior to the 

exhibition, she was painting: 

…just a little bit at home …working on canvas with my sister and my sister was teaching 

me when I was a young girl how to do painting and about proper Dreaming so I could 

learn Dreaming. And the old ladies would teach us. They said: ‘Do you want to go 

Sydney and open the museum?’ And then we went and danced there. We would 

always go everywhere and dance, to the city for dancing.8  

Rosie Nangala Fleming also remembers her visit to Sydney as a noteworthy event:  

We did work at the Museum for business, dancing business, yawuru [dance / 

ceremony] business at the Museum. That time we yawuru, different types of yawuru. 

We all danced, black and white. Yeah, we all went to Sydney a long time ago, for 

dancing and painting up…9 
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The women spent two weeks in Sydney, performing at the Museum, busking and creating 

more painted objects and other art works, which were also sold to the Museum or to the 

public through the institution’s gift shop.   

Critic Ann Stephens (1982:20) applauded the way that Women Artists could “…not only 

confront a white audience with great visual pleasure, but also raise crucial questions about 

our understanding of Aboriginal reality”. Photographs of the dancers dressed in ceremonial 

regalia appeared in the Sydney newspapers,10 but the Women Artists exhibition passed with 

little other public commentary and it closed in March 1983. 

Looking back, it is reasonable to suggest that the exhibition and its associated event program 

represented a significant milestone in Yuendumu women’s practice. Despite the muted public 

reaction, the women continued to paint: according to Lynette they began to go the Museum 

shed “every day” to paint on “little canvasses”. Beginning with “mainly old ladies”, Lynnette 

remembers, more and more people – men and women – began painting after the exhibition.11 

The subsequent growth of painting activity at Yuendumu has been well documented 

(Anderson 1993; Anderson and Dussart 1988; Dussart 1988, 2000, 2006; Megaw and Megaw 

1993). In 1983 the community’s men began painting the now famous Yuendumu Doors (a 

series of dreaming stories painted onto the doors of the Yuendumu School and now held in 

the South Australian Museum). By 1984 the community was selling sufficient quantities of art 

that 30 of the senior women artists were finally able to pool their resources and buy a four 

wheel drive vehicle. In 1985 the community established Warlukurlangu Artists, one of the 

longest running and most successful Aboriginal-owned art centers in Central Australia.  

In Rosie Nangala Fleming’s words: “A long time ago there were only a few people painting, 

but now it’s different, there are a lot of people painting big canvases. Everywhere, lots of 

people are painting.”12  From their relatively low-profile beginning in 1982, the Yuendumu 

community has now staged thousands of exhibitions nationally and internationally,13 while 

the financial turnover of Warlukurlangu Artists places it among the most commercially 

successful Indigenous art centers in the country.14 

The Women Artists Collection 

“We used to paint on all those different things... and it’s all there, present in the museum. 

Yeah, for the ceremonies we’d paint them all up: music sticks, dancing boards, parraja 
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[wooden dishes] and yawuru [dance/ceremony], putting down the tjukurrpa [dreaming] on 

your body. And the tjukurrpa is present on you.” Alma Nungarrayi Granites, Yuendumu 

artist.15 

The Australian Museum holds approximately 350 objects and paintings from Yuendumu, of 

which 140 were acquired from the Yuendumu Women’s Museum for the 1982 exhibition 

(Table 1). As indicated in Table 1 (and described in more detail below), most of the artworks 

assembled for display were carved and painted wooden objects. These objects, which often 

have intricately incised surfaces, were carved by men, after which the surface of the wood 

was prepared with an “undercoat” of red ochre mixed with animal fat or cooking oil 

(MacGregor 1998:13). Women applied the painted designs on these objects with variety of 

acrylic and water-soluble paints, with black, yellow, red and white as the dominant colours. 

For each object the documentation provided by the Women’s Museum included the function 

and Warlpiri name, details about the painter and their kinship relationships, and the dreaming 

stories, totemic ancestors and sacred sites to which the design on each work relates. In 2014, 

Warlukurlangu artists who examined photographs of this collection were consistently able to 

identify the dreaming stories depicted on the painted objects. As one artist exclaimed, “You 

can really see the tjukurrpa [dreaming] in these works, it’s really present.”16 

Table 1. Summary of objects provided for the Women Artists exhibition, 1982 

Object category Warlpiri name17 Object description Number % 

Painted wooden dancing 

objects 

Yukurrukurru Long oval hardwood boards held by 

women during dancing. 

49 34.3 

 Wirliya  Literally “foot /feet/track”. Carved 

wooden birds feed used by women in 

rituals about that particular dreamtime 

bird or animal ancestor. 

3 2.1 

 Ngipiri Literally “egg”. Carved wooden eggs 

used by women in rituals about that 

particular dreamtime bird or animal 

ancestor 

4 2.9 

 Turruru Painted wooden clapsticks, shaped to a 

point at both ends, joined at one end 

with spun human hairstring. Painted 

over incised, burnt in pattern.  

2 1.4 
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Object category Warlpiri name17 Object description Number % 

 Jipilyaku Carved wooden snake (death adder) and 

carved wooden duck. 

2 1.4 

 Sub-total  60 42.9 

Painted wooden 

utilitarian/dancing objects 

Pili                                                                                                                                                                                                             Oval wooden scoop used for digging, 

when painted carried in dancing. 

4 2.9 

 Parraja Muli-functional carrying dish, painted 

and carried by women in 

ritual/performance contexts 

16 11.4 

 Kuturu Club used for fighting mainly by women.  21 15.0 

 Karrparnu Hardwood digging stick, painted and 

carried by women in dances featuring 

ancestor women 

25 17.9 

 Mardu Concave dish used for scooping and 

carrying water. Can be used as a ritual 

object after painting. 

2 1.4 

 Sub-total  68 48.6 

Body ornaments Ngamirdamirdi Prickle comb – made with prickles thrust 

through a twig. 

1 0.7 

 Yinirnti Seed (Erythrina verspertillo) and human 

hairstring necklace 

1 0.7 

 Parnngarrna / 

Waluwarnu 

Headband/ornament 6 4.3 

 Sub-total  8 5.7 

Other painted object N/a Painted wooden boards 3 2.1 

 N/a Crushing stone 1 0.7 

 Sub-total  4 2.8 

TOTAL   140 100.0 

Table 1. continued. 

The most common objects submitted for the exhibition (comprising 68 objects, or 48.6% of 

the total) were “dual function” wooden objects. These objects had an ostensibly (or normally) 

utilitarian function, such as parrajas (softwood dishes used for a variety of functions such as  

holding babies, carrying food and winnowing grass seeds), karrparnu (hardwood woman’s 

digging and hunting sticks) and the kuturu (women’s fighting club). Also present in small 

numbers are examples of painted mardu and pili (soft-wood scoops or dishes used for digging 

earth, or water). All of these objects shared a common attribute: when painted with ritual 
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designs they could be used for women’s ceremony, either carried by the dancers or placed on 

the ground during the performance. Photographs of the Women Artists exhibition in Sydney 

show the women dancing with painted parraja held in both hands in front of the body.18 

Another common category (58 objects, or 41.4% of the total) is that of painted wooden 

objects made specifically for women to carry or use during dancing. Unlike the objects 

described above, they did not necessarily have a “utilitarian” function. However the dance 

objects were created in essentially the same way: carved from wood by the men, rubbed in 

ochre and fat, and painted by the women with dreaming designs in acrylic paint. The most 

common objects are yukurrukurru, flat oval wooden boards made from hard mulga wood and 

held by women during dancing. Other painted objects included turruru (clapsticks) and 

objects created specifically for dancing and ceremony – carved wooden ngiripi (eggs), and the 

wirliya (bird’s foot sculpture), which were held by women when performing dances relating 

to bird ancestors such as the emu and the mallee fowl. Two carved wooden animals are also 

included in this category – a carved and painted sculpture of a duck (Jipilyaku), which 

according to the collection documentation was carried during dances associated with the emu 

dreaming, and an incised snake  figure, similarly identified in the collection records as being 

carried during ceremony. 

Present in smaller numbers within the exhibition were body ornaments worn by women 

during dancing (8 objects or 5.7% of the total), including one example of a yinirnti seed 

necklace, ochred head bands – some of which were decorated with cockatoos feathers, and 

an example of a ngamirdamirdi (prickle comb), worn in the dancer’s hair. The women 

demonstrated the use of the yinirnti seed necklaces, which were wrapped around the body 

in long loops, and the feather ornaments, which could be fixed to the head or carried, with 

objects they made specifically for their dance performances in Sydney in 1982.19 

It is striking that only a small number of objects (n=4 or 2.8%) appear to have had no 

connection with dance or performance at all. Objects in this category included a single 

crushing stone, coated with red ochre and apparently used by toothless people to crush yams 

and goanna bones. The remaining objects are three thin rectangular wooden boards, uniform 

in size (520x390mm) and painted in acrylic designs on both surfaces. While the designs 

painted on these boards are similar to the other paintings in the collection, the fact that they 

were rendered in a two dimensional, rectangular form makes them distinctive in the context 
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of the 1982 material (although they are typical of later work produced in the community). 

According to the anthropologist Francoise Dussart (2006), acrylic paintings on canvas became 

(and have remained) the dominant form of commercial art production in Yuendumu since 

1983. Today, Yuendumu artists continue to make and sell a variety of “craft” items including 

clap sticks, wooden dishes, boomerangs and seed necklaces, but these represent a very minor 

component of art production (and commercial sales), and unlike canvasses are not normally 

exhibited.20 The almost complete absence of rectangular, two dimensional paintings, and the 

dominance of three-dimensional painted wooden objects in the 1982 Women Artists 

exhibition therefore represents a marked departure from what became standard practice by 

Yuendumu artists. It also differs from established practice at nearby Papunya, where artists 

have consistently produced commercial artwork on two-dimensional surfaces (timber panels 

and canvas) since the early 1970s.21 

One explanation for this difference in approach might be that canvas was relatively 

unavailable in Yuendumu in 1982, meaning that the Women’s Museum was required to 

produce art in alternative forms. However, there are records of canvas paintings from 

Yuendumu from as early as 1976, and the artist’s recollections (see above) tend to suggest 

that small canvas boards were available at the time. Furthermore, a scarcity of canvas would 

not explain the reasons that Yuendumu artists chose not to paint upon potentially more 

readily available two-dimensional surfaces, such as timber panels, in the same way as artists 

at nearby Papunya.22 Instead, it is possible to see the use of painted ceremonial objects as 

part of a strategy employed by Yuendumu women to ensure that external audiences would 

appreciate the cultural context of their art, and not view the women’s work in “artistic 

isolation” (Kahn 1983:23). 

Looking through photographs of the 1982 collection in 2014, Lynnette Nampijanipa Granites 

was clear about the connection between the objects used for the Women Artists exhibition 

and dance performance: 

Yeah, we used to dance with digging sticks. This is a digging stick, and these are 

dancing boards. Yeah, like that one. Nulla nullas [clubs], coolemons [wooden bowls] 

and dancing boards… they are all for dancing…We would paint them especially for 

business. We would dance with them. We’d paint them up when the business would 

start. We’d paint up all the coolemons, for yawuru [dance/ceremony], you know. And 
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then at night time we would dance, we’d use them – like these ones... All night we’d 

dance.23 

During interviews in 2014, both Lynnette and Rosie emphasized their memories of dancing in 

Sydney, much more so than painting, and it is possible that Women Artists was originally 

conceptualized as much as a piece of performance art as it was a piece of visual art.  

Anthropologist Howard Morphy (2001:46) has noted  

...so many forms of Aboriginal art are the temporary product of performance – body 

paintings, sand sculptures and ground drawings, string constructions and fragile 

headdresses – or sacred objects, in making works that could be sold Aboriginal 

craftspeople clearly produced artefacts whose form was influenced by interaction 

with the market. 

It is possible, from this perspective, to view Women Artists as a kind of transitional artistic 

experiment, part of a move not only from a primarily performative to a primarily visual form 

of art, but a transition between a strictly temporary art form to the creation of permanent 

works. 

In the past painted Warlpiri wooden objects, of the type represented in the Women Artists 

exhibition, were a strictly temporary art form. Designs were applied with ochre, and at the 

end of each ceremony, the painted designs were wiped off the objects, which were then oiled 

and wrapped, and stored until the next time they were required (MacGregor 1998:13). Some 

of the painted objects in the Women Artists exhibition may have been used this way: as noted 

above a number of dancing boards and digging sticks were used for ceremony in a nearby 

community before they were sent to Sydney.  

The application of “permanent” acrylic paints to the Women Artists objects, to make them 

suitable for sale, therefore signaled a significant, although not complete, departure from 

existing cultural practice. As noted above, the wooden objects in the collection were rubbed 

with an oily mixture of ochre and fat before they were painted, a treatment which would have 

facilitated the removal of ochre and paint at the end of each performance. As museum 

specimens this method proved to be less than ideal. Conservators have been required to treat 

significant flaking and other degradation of the acrylic paint in the Women Artists collection 

due to the “…manufacturing process, which causes the paint to be insufficiently bonded to 
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the artifact…” (MacGregor 1998: 15).  Such problems are not apparent in the Museum’s 

Yuendumu artworks collected from the mid 1980s onwards, suggesting that the artists quickly 

adapted their practice as the expectations and needs of buyers became clearer. 

Conclusion: experimentation, “authenticity” and the Western Desert Painting Movement 

“…it is one of the many paradoxes to which the study of Western Desert [Aboriginal] paintings 

leads that the hoped-for success of such pictures in the European art market may contain the 

seeds of their own destruction as a living force in the society which is producing them…” 

Vincent Megaw, anthropologist, 1982.24 

“Some of the elders when they paint they sing. They sing with the land and the ancestors, 

remembering how they danced in the dreamtime…” Otto Jungararrayi Sims, Yuendumu artist, 

2014. 

Since the beginning of the Western Desert Painting Movement, commentators have worried 

about whether the new acrylic forms can be regarded as “traditional” or “culturally 

“authentic”, and whether producing art for exchange on the open market would ultimately 

erode the vitality of community cultural practice (e.g. Megaw 1982,1985; Michaels 1988; 

Myers 1991:29, 2004; Stephens 1982; Sutton 1992). It is a debate that continues to resonate: 

journalist and author Nicholas Rothwell recently complained about Western Desert painting‘s 

“…fateful journey away from its origins in ceremony and law”; and the  “’…slackening’ and 

‘diluting’ of once-was traditional glory”.25 

Rothwell’s position has been actively challenged by Biddle and Stefanoff (2015) who have 

highlighted the emerging use of video, photography and computer animation by Western 

Desert artists.   The two researchers organized Same but Different, the first national forum on 

experimentation in Central and Western Desert art, and curated We are in Wonder LAND, the 

first national exhibition devoted to contemporary art from the Central and Western Deserts 

of Australia.26 Pointing to the innovative use of new media, Biddle and Stefanoff (2015:99) 

argue that: “Beyond the success of the Western Desert painting movement, a new arena of 

intensive activism and vanguard aesthetics is currently taking shape across the desert...” and 

that contemporary desert art should not be seen as “imprisoned by the past”. 

Yuendumu artists are certainly among the desert artists actively embracing the commercial 

and artistic possibilities opened up by new media and technologies. For example they have 
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recently begun selling music on iTunes, distributing their films on national television, and 

screening their animations at film festivals.27 Three decades ago, Yuendumu artists were 

equally innovative and experimental, although their challenges were very different. Through 

the collections we can see that the women who created Women Artists were exploring the 

use of acrylic paints in place of traditional ochres, exploring painting on two dimensional, 

rather than three dimensional surfaces, and exploring how to produce permanent rather than 

temporary artworks. The collections reveal both how nearby communities such as Yuendumu 

and Papunya adopted different responses to these challenges, and how those responses 

within the community of Yuendumu changed over time. 

In conversations with this author, Yuendumu artists were keen to emphasize that as painters 

they continue to innovate. In particular, artists are consciously developing their own 

individually recognizable and unique styles of painting. As Alma Nungarrayi Granites relates: 

Yeah, he [my father] wanted us to paint his Dreaming. So there’s other tjukurrpa 

(dreaming)…I used to paint them, but now I just want to paint Yanjirlpirri. It’s a really 

long Dreaming, the Star Dreaming. And my brother Otto, he’s doing the same 

Dreaming but in a different way. We do it in a different style.28 

Despite the sibling bond between these painters and the close relationship between the 

stories they paint, the dramatic contrast in style is immediately apparent.29  

Within her lifetime, Alma has observed many changes in the way paintings have been 

produced in her community, yet in the way she describes her art there is a profound 

continuity: 

…it still represents the tjukurrpa  (dreaming) and the stars, it represents the… earth, 

and the sandhills and the rockholes. But using different paintings… In the old day we 

painted circle, circle, circle. Same way. Now we move away from that. But still the 

same story. Same tjukurrpa. Same country…. It’s not only just painting, it holds 

everything and we hold it in our heart so we can keep it close and pass it on to our 

children.30 

If there must be debate over the (supposedly declining) “cultural authenticity” of Western 

Desert art, then we need to recognize that the Western Desert Painting Movement involves, 

and has always involved, both continuity and change. 
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In 2014 the Australian Museum went back to Yuendumu to collect a new body of artwork by 

artists including Alma and her brother Otto. Contrasts between the older and younger 

collections (in materials, methods and individual stylistic variation) reflect the evolving nature 

of art practice in Yuendumu, and the seismic shifts in the wider Aboriginal art market over the 

past three decades.  Continuities (the bold use of colour, dominance of dots as a graphic form, 

and above all the continued association with tjukurrpa stories) reflect the artists’ ongoing 

commitment to maintaining their cultural identity.   

In 1982, the year that Women Artists was launched, the pioneering art critic desert Vincent 

Megaw wrote of Western Desert paintings that “…the message, the story persists, the 

medium is ephemeral” (Megaw 1982:213). The Women Artists collection shows that this 

continues to be true. 
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Notes 

1. Interview recorded at Yuendumu, May 2014. Transcripts of all the artist interviews 
quoted in this paper are held on the Australian Museum collection database. 

2. Lucy Napaljarri, Lucy Nampijinpa, Rosie Nangala Fleming, Sheila Napaljarri, Tilo 
Nangala,  Maggie Nakamarra, Lynette Nampijinpa Granites, Doris Napaljarri, Diane 
Nampijimpa (Kahn 1983:23) 

3. The quote has typically been attributed to art critic Robert Hughes, although this has 
now been questioned, see http://www.acaa.org.au/canvass-issue-
3/?bookmarks=34%2C35 

4. Interview recorded at Yuendumu, May 2014 
5. Correspondence Mary Laughren to Kate Khan, Australian Museum, 22 March 1982, 

AMS305/3/5 
6. Correspondence Mary Laughren to Kate Kahn, Australian Museum 22 March 1982, 

AMS305/3/5 
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7. While the Yuendumu Women’s Museum no longer exists, Lynnette Granites 
described to the author how objects were stored in separate cupboards depending 
on the skin group to which they related. 

8. Interview recorded at Yuendumu, May 2014 
9. Interview recorded at Yuendumu, May 2014 
10. Daily Telegraph October 9 1982, Sydney Morning Herald 9 October 1982 
11. Interview recorded at Yuendumu, May 2014 
12. Interview recorded at Yuendumu, May 2014 
13. Cecilia Alfonso, Manager Warlukurlangu Artists, personal communication May 2014 
14. Office of the Registrar of Indigenous Corporations 2012 At the heart of art: A 

snapshot of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander corporations in the visual arts 
sector. 
http://www.oric.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/06_2013/11_0327_Corp_Vis
ual_Arts_Sector_v3-3.pdf 

15. Interview recorded at Yuendumu, May 2014 
16. Wendy Nungarrayi Brown, interview recorded May 2014 
17. Warlpiri names and functional descriptions are based on information provided by 

the Secretary of the Yuendumu Women’s Museum Society Mary Laughren, 

Correspondence dated 22 March 1982 and 7 April 1982, AM503/3/5. 

18. These objects were made by the women in addition to the 140 objects from the 
exhibition, and were subsequently also acquired into the Australian Museum 
collections. 

19. See images in Australian Archives AMS503. Many of these objects were also 
subsequently acquired by the museum in addition to the 140 objects within the 
exhibition itself. 

20. Cecilia Alfonso, Warlukurlangu Manager, personal communication June 2014  
21. By comparison the 1982 Papunya exhibition “Masterworks of the Western Desert” 

consisted of works on canvas (Mundine1983) 
22. Papunya acrylic paintings, including those held in the Australian Museum collections, 

are commonly rendered on panels of wood, masonite and other scrap timber.  
23. Interview recorded at Yuendumu, May 2014 
24. Megaw (1982: 205) 

25. Nicholas Rothwell, Fragile picture of the future. The Australian 9 August 2013 
26. Exhibition was on show at University of New South Wales Galleries, Sydney from 

May to August 2015. 
27. “Yapa Beats 2”, combining Warlpiri versions of rock, gospel and R&B music by a 

variety of Yuendumu musicians is available on iTunes. Yuendumu based PAW 
Media’s latest documentary “Milpirri: Winds of Change” will screen nationally on 
NITV in October. Bush Mechanics”, by Yuendumu animator Jason Japaljarri Woods 
won best Animation at Sydney’s 2015 Flickerfest. 

28. Interview recorded at Yuendumu, May 2014 
29. The paintings can be compared in two of the documentary films produced for the 

Museum in 2014: See https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=G6RM48a92NA and 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=kC6F6bwrirc 

30. Interview recorded at Yuendumu, May 2014 
 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=G6RM48a92NA
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=kC6F6bwrirc
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